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New CMAJ policy on competing 
interests in guidelines needs 
strengthening

It is encouraging to read that CMAJ is 
going to adopt the Guidelines Interna-
tional Network (GIN) principles for disclo-
sure of interests in guidelines.1 However, 
it is important to recognize the limitations 
of the principles underlying the GIN 
recommendations.2 

One of the main sources of concern is 
the use of terms such as “make all possi-
ble efforts” (principle 1) and “should” 
(principles 2–9). These terms are vague 
and open to a wide variety of interpreta-
tions by guideline developers as to how 
they should be applied depending on 
their resources and expertise. 

Principle 4, for example, requires the 
public disclosure of interests of members 
of guideline development groups, but this 
does not apply to the organizations or 
societies that may be sponsoring the 
guidelines. A cross-sectional survey and 
review of websites of 95 national and 
international medical organizations that 
produced 290 clinical practice guidelines 
published on the US National Guideline 
Clearinghouse found that only 1% of 
guidelines (4/290) contained a statement 
about the financial relationships with bio-
medical companies of the organizations 
producing the guidelines.3 

Principle 6 refers to situations in which 
“direct or indirect COIs [conflicts of inter-
est] of a chair are unavoidable,” but what 
does “unavoidable” mean in practice? At 

a minimum, the committee should be 
required to explain in detail why COIs are 
unavoidable. 

Principle 7 calls for “an appropriate 
balance of opinion” of experts with rele-
vant COIs, but what constitutes an appro-
priate balance is not defined, nor is there 
a requirement to explain how an appro-
priate balance was sought or why one 
could not be achieved.

Finally, there are no recommendations 
about the oversight committee required in 
principle 9. The members of the independ
ent oversight committee that reviewed 
the American Psychiatric Association’s 
Practice Guideline for the Treatment of 
Patients with Major Depressive Disorder 
declared that they had “no current rela-
tionships with industry.” However, one 
member of this committee had unde-
clared relationships to pharmaceutical 
manufacturers of antidepressants in the 
3 years before publication of the guide-
lines, and 2 others had financial relation-
ships, although it could not be determined 
whether they fell outside the 3-year 
window.4

Conflicts of interest are a serious dan-
ger to the credibility of guidelines. CMAJ 
needs to continue to strengthen its efforts 
to ensure that guidelines are free of bias 
by adopting standards that are more strin-
gent than those recommended by GIN.
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